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Letter from the Chair

There was no need for an election to the Parish Council on May 4th. The council
has room for 15 members, and this year 12 residents were duly nominated, and
therefore they were automatically elected. This means, of course, that there are
three vacancies and we will begin the process of co-opting those additional
members in the coming weeks. More details regarding this can be found
elsewhere in this newsletter.

I was delighted and honoured to be re-elected as Chair of the Parish Council at
its Annual Meeting in May. There is much work to be undertaken on existing
projects but it is also vitally important that we learn from residents their priorities 
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and opinions of how the villages of Ingatestone and Fryerning should develop over the next four years. 

To this end, in the centre pages of this edition, you will find a questionnaire. I would encourage you to
complete and return it. If your household has more than one person living within it, and another person
would like to express their views, the survey will also be available online via our website.

Having adopted our Neighbourhood Plan in 2022, we are beginning the task of ensuring that it is
implemented. The committee are focusing on certain priority areas including safer routes for pedestrians
and cyclists through the parish.

In the last newsletter I highlighted the issues we face with Seymour Field, but since then we had the
wonderful news that the Football Foundation has awarded us a grant totalling £34,000 spread over 6
years for us to start a programme of pitch improvements. 

Finally, thank you for the positive feedback that we received about the last newsletter and monthly e-
newsletter. Hope you all have a great summer.

Did You Know?

According to the 2021 Census, the highest
population growth has been recorded in the East
of England (8.3% increase since 2011).

In Ingatestone and Fryerning, population has
slightly increased since 2011, particularly in the 65+
age group. The percentage of residents over 65
has now reached 24.4%, which is almost 6%
higher than the national average of 18.6%! 



General News
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Speed Watch Coming to Ingatestone, Fryerning and Mountnessing 

In response to many appeals from residents to tackle speeding through the villages, a Community Speed
Watch group is being established.

What is CSW? The Community Speed Watch initiative allows members of the community to address
speeding issues by becoming actively involved in road safety, using speed detection equipment to
monitor speeds from safe locations.

Whilst all of the road safety partners are working together to achieve casualty reduction targets and
reduce the number of people killed and seriously injured on our roads we cannot expect police officers
to carry out enforcement checks in every community on a regular basis. This is where Community Speed
Watch can help by working with the partnership.

The partnership aim is NOT to catch as many speeding drivers as possible but to raise awareness that
excessive speeds are socially unacceptable. We aim to reduce speed in areas of concern and address
issues from communities by raising awareness,

Every CSW location for monitoring will have been chosen by the Community. Each site will then be risk
assessed, which will include the safe positioning for the signs used during monitoring.

The data collected by the CSW informs the partners in the Safer Essex Roads Partnership who contact
offenders and decide on other measures to improve safety.

Locally we called for volunteers to start a group, and some residents have stepped forward and
undergone the training. A minimum of three people will go out at any one time on an agreed programme
of monitoring. Any time you can give is valuable.

If you are interested in volunteering, please contact the IFPC office. 

Parish Council Vacancy

IFPC are pleased to announce there are currently 3 vacancies for parish councillors. We are looking for
residents with a particular interest in planning.

If you are interested and would like to fill a form or find out more about this opportunity, please call
01277 676759 or email clerk@ingatestone-fryerningpc.gov.uk.



The re-wilding of the closed churchyard at St Edmund and St
Mary’s is nearing completion.

Funding from the Brentwood Community Fund and the Parish
Council has brought together local residents and young people to
provide a space for teenage girls and for people living with
dementia in particular to meet. The Anglo European School
Gardening Club drew up the plan and the Primary School has
worked with it to produce bug hotels, bat and bird boxes to be
installed before the official opening on 15th June. 

Climate Emergency Working Group

Already the large hexagonal table, with wheelchair/pushchair access is in daily use with people chatting
and eating their lunch or drinking a coffee from the High Street, and there is a large bench in an area
that catches the sun for contemplation. A further bench with arms and height suitable for people who
are not so agile is on order.

Economic Development Working Group: Gigabit Broadband Update

The EDWG have been working with Digital Essex and government agency Building Digital UK (BDUK) to
encourage the roll out of gigabit broadband in our parish. 

Most homes already have so-called superfast broadband which is fast enough for viewing Ultra High
Definition programmes on iPlayer, internet shopping, downloading films etc. It’s delivered by an optical
fibre to a cabinet in the street, then a copper wire to your home. That’s OK for many people at the
moment, but those in multi-user households or working from home increasingly find it too slow. And it
won’t be sufficient for many services in the future. 

The solution is so called gigabit broadband, also called ultrafast or full fibre broadband. A gigabit per
second is 1000 Mb/s so well over ten times the speed you have now. That is usually achieved by
replacing the copper wire to your home with an optical fibre. 

Around 70% of homes in Essex already have access to gigabit broadband, but less than 10% do in
Ingatestone & Fryerning! 

The Government have a programme, “Project Gigabit” run by BDUK, to subsidise gigabit broadband
connection to those properties that are unattractive to infrastructure/service providers on a purely
commercial basis. Initially our parish wasn’t included, but following EDWG lobbying, is now “under
review”. Watch this space for updates - the wheels of government grind slowly so we’re not expecting a
decision until 2024. 
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IFPC have been busy organising this year's 
 Summer Show. Get ready for the day filled with
fun, music and entertainment! Horticultural show,
Britannia pipe band, alpacas, dog show parade,
funfair rides, art studio, races and tombola, welly
wagging... And, of course, BBQ, tea & cakes,
sandwiches, bar, specialty coffee, and lots of
local makers presenting gorgeous handmade
jewellery, clothes, skincare, dog treats and much
more! Many local charities, clubs and
organisations will also be present. 

Come along and bring your family and friends - 
it is going to be a day to remember!

Summer Show Is Approaching! 15 July, Seymour Field, 12.30 - 5 pm

We are still taking last-minute pitch bookings - get in touch if you would like to promote
your services, sell goods or organise an activity! 
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Resident Questionnaire 
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Answering these questions will help us establish the needs of Ingatestone and Fryerning as a community, so 

we know what you want us to support and work towards in the future. 

Please fill this document and return it to our office at Suite 2, 4 the Limes by 27 June. You can also fill it online – 

follow the link on our front page www.ingatestone-fryerningpc.gov.uk or scan the QR-code: 

Personal information 

Postcode of residence: …………………………………. 

How many people are you filling this form for? 

 1  2-3  other (please specify):

Please provide their age(s): 

If other people from your household would also like to fill in the form, they can do it online (see the link on our 

website or scan the QR-code above) or contact the office for a copy. 

Do you work from home? 

 Yes  No  Sometimes

If so, how many days? 

 1-2  3-4  Every day

1. Housing

Brentwood Borough Council, as the Local Planning Authority, is required to have a Local Development Plan – a 

key component is to formulate plans to build approximately 456 dwellings a year across the Borough.  This figure 

is arrived at using population and household projections. 

➢ Planning permission was granted in 2021-22 for CALA Homes to construct 57 dwellings on what was green

belt land next to the A12, starting in 2023.

➢ The Redrow development of 110 dwellings on the former Ingatestone Garden Centre is under construction.

➢ Planning permission has been granted for Hallmark Care to build a 70-bed care home, offices and a training

centre near these two housing developments.

➢ The Parish Council produced a Neighbourhood Plan in 2022 which must be taken into account  when

Brentwood planners agree further developments enabling us to consult with the community and influence the

design of any scheme, including the types and mix of affordable housing.

➢ In the future, it is likely that Brentwood will be identifying further suitable sites for more development,

around Ingatestone, and we need to have your views on this.

Would you support further homes being built? 

 Yes  No  I’m not sure

If further homes were to be built, what type of housing would you prefer? 

 Flats  Houses  Social Housing  Bungalows

 Other (please specify): ……………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………. 
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2. Transport and Roads

Although roads are the responsibility of Essex County Council, residents regularly raise issues such as pot holes 

and blocked drains with the parish council. We are keen to get residents views on roads & pavements. Previous 

surveys highlighted concerns regarding the speed of traffic, so the 20mph zone has been created. We want to 

encourage walking and cycling, and some of the questions will help us in developing safer routes through the 

parish.   

Do you use the 351 bus service? If so, how often? 

 Daily Weekly Monthly  I don’t use it

If not, why? 

……………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………. 

Would you benefit from an improved bus service? 

 Yes, I’d like it to be more frequent

 Yes, I’d like it to run later in the evening

 No, I’m fine as it is

Are there any locations not served by public transport that you find essential? If so, please name them: 

………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………….... 

Would you benefit from a local mini-bus service? 

 Yes  No

If so, which locations would be a priority? 

……………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………................. 

How often do you travel by train? 

 Daily Weekly Monthly  Never

Which is your most frequent destination? 

……………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………. 

Would you support a Brentwood borough-led service for potholes and minor repair, as opposed to the current 
arrangement?  
 Yes  No  I don’t know

Does anyone in your household own a bicycle or an electric bike? 

 Bicycle  Electric  None

If you own a bicycle or an electric bike, how regularly do you use it? 

 Daily Weekly Monthly  I don’t use it

If you have children, do they regularly cycle to school and/or ride locally? 

 Yes, often  Yes, sometimes  Very rarely     Never

What would encourage you to travel by bicycle more often? 

 Secure parking  Cycle lanes  Other (please specify):

Do you walk regularly around the parish 

 Almost every day  Only on weekends  Occasionally  Almost never

What would encourage you to walk more? 

…………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………….……… 
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3. Recreation and Green Space

The parish has limited recreational land. Seymour Field & Pavilion are leased by the Parish Council from 

Brentwood Council. We initiated major improvements to the pavilion and are about to start substantial pitch 

improvements. Fairfield Recreation Ground and the Stock Lane Allotment site are leased by the Parish Council 

from the Lord Petre estate. Ingatestone & Fryerning Cricket Club have a license enabling them to be primary 

users of Fairfield between April and September. The Parish has many footpaths, bridleways and public open 

space enabling residents to enjoy the countryside. Brentwood is responsible for amenity greens. 

Do you (or other members of your household) use any of the local public spaces? 

 Fairfield  Seymour Field     Mill Green Common

If yes, how often? 

 Every day   Weekly   Rarely   Never

If yes, for what purpose do you use them? 

 To walk the dog    To visit the playground    To play/watch football    To play/watch cricket

 To enjoy the countryside

 For other activity (please specify): …………………………………………………………………………………………………………………. 

Do you (or other members of your household) belong to any local sports or leisure clubs? 

 Yes (please specify):…………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………….………….. 

 No

Are there any recreational activities not provided that you would like to have in the village? If so, please name 

them: 

……………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………. 

4. Our local environment

Ingatestone has both the advantages and disadvantages of a historic village. It also has ready access to the 

countryside and a regular rail service to London and most of East Anglia. However the flow of traffic including 

large commercial vehicles both on the A12 and High Street reduces air quality. Narrow pavements in sections of 

the village bring vehicles and pedestrians into close proximity. Many people are now working from home, so 

internet provision is of increased importance.  

For the past 4 years, IFPC have had working groups addressing climate emergency issues and health and 

wellbeing of residents.  

Should we continue promoting measures that would address any of all of the following (please mark all suitable 

options): 

 Tackling air pollution

 Cost of living crisis

 Reducing carbon footprint

 Physical and mental health

 Other issues (please specify):………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………….. 

If so, would you benefit from additional events / exhibitions focused on these issues? 

 Yes  No

Do you have any suggestions as to how we could help you make your home more energy efficient? 

……………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………. 
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Would you support the provision of a green burial site at Fryerning Cemetery? 

 Yes     No     I don’t know

Please let us know if you are satisfied with the existing 

Broadband coverage:  Yes     No     

Mobile coverage:         Yes     No    

Are you satisfied with the broadband speed?  

 Yes     No

5. Future of Our High Street

One reason why many residents say they like living in Ingatestone & Fryerning is the independent shops along 

the High Street.  There are some 61 retail premises but the current economic situation means that it isn’t easy 

to make a living from small shops and a number have been closed for quite some time.  The Parish Council isn’t 

responsible for shop rents or rates but we could help in other ways and this part of the questionnaire seeks to 

find what you think about our High Street and whether we should be supporting it and if so how.   

Do you use shops on the High Street? If so, how often? 

 Daily Weekly Monthly  Never

If you don’t, why so? 

……………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………............... 

If you do shop in the village – what type of shops do you use most regularly? 

 Restaurant and cafes  Pubs and bars Supermarkets

 Post office    Hairdressers and barbers  Florists     Clothes shops

 Other (please specify):………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………….. 

What other shops would you like to see and support in the village? 

………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………….. 

Would you like IFPC to promote the High Street with any events or activities? If so, how? 

…………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………… 

Is there anything not covered in this questionnaire that you think should be addressed or that you would like to 

add?  

……………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………. 

Please note that any data you provide will only be used for the purposes of the survey, will not be sold on and 

will be held by the IFPC in line with GDP regulations.  

For more information and out policy on how your date will be used, please visit the privacy statement at 

www.ingatestone-fryerningpc.gov.uk/privacy 

If you wish to be contacted, please leave your telephone number or email address: 

……………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………. 



Cricket Club Achievements 

SPRING 2023

We would like to congratulate Ingatestone & Fryerning Cricket Club on being chosen by Essex County
Cricket Club to host girls’ cricket matches & tournaments on Fairfield during this summer. IFPC strongly
supports the growth of interest in girls’ and women’s sport in the parish.

Congratulations to Stones
Athletics on Their New Kit

Earlier this year, IFPC was pleased to approve the
grant for the new kit for tone of the local football
clubs, the Stones Athletic u10s. 

We hope the boys enjoy many more great games
in their new kits!

In May, the country celebrated the King's
Coronation. To entertain our young residents and
help them learn a few facts about English kings
and queens, IFPC organised a fun treasure hunt
called Royal Adventure Game. Many children
enjoyed looking for locations and researching
royal facts, and we were pleased to award prizes
those who completed the game. Now it's time to
start thinking  about our next game!

Royal Adventure Game 

We would also like to congratulate the Cricket
Club on having been awarded ECB Clubmark
accreditation. It's an accreditation scheme for
cricket clubs that shows a club is sustainable, well
run and provides the right environment for its
members. It means the club has been recognised
as a safe, rewarding and fulfilling place for
participants of all ages, as well as assuring
parents and carers that the are choosing the right
option for their young people. 

11SUMMER 2023INGATESTONE & FRYERNING PARISH COUNCIL NEWSLETTER



IFPC was awarded a grant of £34,134 from the Premier League, The FA and Government’s Football
Foundation, for the improvement of the football pitches on Seymour Field.

The Football Foundation is the UK’s largest sports charity and exists to improve the experience of playing
football for everyone, by championing fair access to quality facilities. The investment was provided
following the completion of a pitch inspection using PitchPower – the Football Foundation’s specially
developed web app used for assessing the quality of grass football pitches. IFPC will now be able to use
the grant to complete the maintenance work identified in our PitchPower Assessment Report, which
includes applying fertiliser, aeration, seeding and other maintenance practices.

These grants are key to the Foundation’s aim to deliver 20,000 ‘good’ quality grass pitches by 2030.
Alongside PitchPower, the Football Foundation has also created an online Groundskeeping Community
to provide expert support and advice to clubs. Anyone in Essex can find out more and sign up at
footballfoundation.org.uk/grass-pitch-improvement 

Robert Sullivan, Chief Executive of the Football Foundation, said: “This Grass Pitch Maintenance Fund
grant award to IFPC is vital for the local community in Ingatestone. Together, with our Funding Partners –
The Premier League, The FA and Government – we’re on a mission to transform the quality of grass
pitches in England. Our Grass Pitch Maintenance Fund is vital to support clubs across the country,
helping them enhance and sustain their pitches to improve access to good quality facilities for
grassroots players.” 

The Grass Pitch Maintenance Fund provides eligible clubs and leagues with a tapered six-year grant to
help them sustain pitches already at a 'good' level or higher and enhance pitches that are either
considered 'poor' or 'basic'. 

The Parish Council has long recognised that the main full-size adult football pitch
has been overplayed as have some of the youth pitches at Seymour Field. After
discussions with Essex County Football Association, we were encouraged to
undertake a pitch analysis that involved looking at aspects such as grass coverage,
root strength and sub soil structure. The end result was that the Football
Foundation have offered to assist the Parish Council by offering substantial grant
aid to improve the pitches on the field.

IFPC Celebrate Grass Pitch Funding Success

The grant is tapered with the majority of funding
coming in the first two years; the assumption being
that as the quality of pitches improves, less work
will need to be undertaken. 

As a result of this investment, the Parish Council
will approach Brentwood Council with the intention
of securing an extension of the lease which at
present has just over 20 years to run.
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Brentwood Art Trail Comes to Ingatestone

The Brentwood Art Trail,

covering Brentwood, Shenfield

and Ingatestone, has begun

and will run until 25th June.

Don't miss the opportunity to

see artwork in pop-up

galleries, and take part in lots

of creative activities!

This year, you will be able to
see a record number of
venues and more artists than
ever before. 

In Ingatestone, you can see
artwork at: 

Ingatestone Library
Beresfords
Paper Station
Patrick Green
La Pomme
Floral Occasions
Gallivant Travel
Michael's
Oaktree Gallery
Abigail's Lifestyle

Support local artists (including
the Ingatestone Meet & Paint
Group!) and your High Street
businesses by taking part -
and don't miss the Ingatestone
Guided Tour that will take
place on 10th June from
10.30am. 

You can book both these
events (and all our others,
which are listed below) via
brentwoodarttrail.eventbrite.com
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Arts Society Brentwood District

Wednesday, 21 June, 8 pm
Illustrated talk at the Ingatestone Community Centre
A Haaand Baaag?
The Importance of Being Oscar (and Ernest)
Speaker: Simon Whitehouse 
Visitors: fee £8, refunded if you join the Society.

For more info visit tasbd.org.uk or call 01277 356 634.

Community Centre Community Cinema

Visit www.ifcc.org.uk to see all upcoming classes and events at the Community Club.

Visit www.ingatestone-fryerningpc.gov.uk/local-info for the full list of clubs and events.

Community Noticeboard

Monday Wednesday

Friday

Zumba
10-11 am



Powerhoops
5.45-6.45 pm



Aerobics
7-8 pm 

Aerobics
7-8 pm 

Pilates
9.45-10.45 am 

More at the Community Club
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You can contact Essex County Council for the
following: 
• General enquiries - 03457 430 430 or
contact@essex.gov.uk 
• Environmental issues: local flooding, conservation
areas, emergency planning and more - 0345 43
0430 
• Potholes - 0345 603 7631 or
www.essexhighways.org/Report-a-problem.aspx 
• Highways - 0345 603 7631 or text 0345 758 5592  
• Blue badges - 0345 603 7630 or
blue.badge@essex.gov.uk 
• Bus passes - 0345 200 0388 
• Schools - 0345 603 2200 
• Social services - 0345 603 7630 
• Protection for children & adults - 0345 606 1212
• Adult community learning - 0345 603 7635
• Births, ceremonies and deaths - 0345 603 7632
• Family information service - early years’ education
and paying for childcare - 0800 055 6874

Essex County Councillor 
Lesley Wagland - cllr.lesley.wagland@essex.gov.uk 

Useful Local Contacts

You can contact Brentwood Borough Council for
the following: 
• Fly tipping - 01277 312 500 or
www.brentwood.gov.uk/index.php?cid=370 
• Environmental health: Dog warden, food safety,
health & safety, noise, pollution - 01277 312500 
• Housing: Applications, sheltered and special
needs, transfers - 01277 312500 
• Homeless enquiries - 01277 312500 
• Operational services: Cemeteries (other than
Fryerning Cemetery), grass cutting, parks and
countryside, refuse and bulky waste collections,
recycling, trees (council) - 01277 312500 
• Planning: Advice, applications, listed buildings,
trees (on private land or with preservation orders) -
01277 312500 
• Parking (car parks) eg fines or season tickets -
01277 312583 
• Parking (on street) eg fines and resident permits -
01245 606710 

Brentwood Borough Councillors
Darryl Sankey - darryl.sankey@brentwood.gov.uk
Hugh Gorton - hugh.gorton@brentwood.gov.uk
Lesley Wagland  -  cllr.lesley.wagland@essex.gov.uk

All Parish Council meetings are open to the press and public. All agendas are posted on our website
www.ingatestone-fryerningpc.gov.uk and on the noticeboards three clear days before the meeting.
Minutes of all meetings are available on the Parish Council website, Ingatestone Library and from the
Parish Council office. 

Members of the public are entitled and welcome to join in our meetings to ask questions or raise concerns.
You can also participate remotely via Zoom – let us know in advance so we can set it up and send you the
link to join the meeting. 

Meetings can be subject to change and it is advisable to check the noticeboard and website in advance
of the meeting for up to date agendas and information. 

Don’t forget to sign up for our monthly E-newsletter to keep track of our projects and village activities!
You can do it by filling a short form on the front page of our website or by using the QR-code below:
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My Collection Calendar

Recycling, Food Waste and Refuse must be made available at 7.30 am on the correct collection day and placed on the
kerbside at the front of your property.  For further information, please visit www.brentwood.gov.uk 




